The regularly scheduled meeting of the Norton City Council was held Tuesday, November 1,
2022, at 6:00 p.m., in the Municipal Council Chambers with Mayor Joseph Fawbush presiding.

Present: William Mays, Robert Fultz, Jr., Mark Caruso and Joseph Fawbush
Absent: Sarah Davis
Also Present: Fred L. Ramey, Jr., City Manager and Interim City Clerk

The invocation was given by Rev. Freddie Powers, and the Pledge of Allegiance was led by
Norton Police Department First Sergeant Greg Mays.

Mayor Fawbush respectfully requested that council amend the agenda to include under Item
6-B a Ballad Health update by Shannon Showalter, Vice President and Chief Executive Officer
Ballad Health Operations in Lee, Wise and Dickenson Counties.

The consensus of council was to add the Ballad Health update, as stated above.

Upon a motion by Councilman Caruso, seconded by Councilman Fultz, and passed by the
following vote: YES — Mays, Fultz, Caruso and Fawbush, NO — None, ABSENT — Davis,
ABSTAIN — None, council moved to adopt the minutes of the October 18, 2022, council meeting
as presented.

There was no response to the Mayor’s Call for Visitors.

A public hearing was held to solicit input on consideration of supplemental local
appropriations from the FY23 City of Norton General Operating Fund to the Norton City
Schools FY23 Fiscal Budget in the amount of $23,583 and to amend the Norton City Schools
FY23 Budget in the amount of $1,499,180, which represents the local appropriation of $23,583
and additional state revenues for FY23 in the amount of $1,475,597.

The city manager explained that Norton City Schools Superintendent Dr. Gina Wohlford
came before council at the October 18, 2022, council meeting to request council consideration of
the impact of the actual state budget compared to the previously adopted school budget, resulting
in budget amendments to the FY23 Budget. This budget impact resulted in additional state
revenues for FY23 in the amount of $1,475,597 and a local supplemental appropriation increase
of $23,583 from the City of Norton.

The city manager advised that the public hearing was duly advertised.

Mayor Fawbush opened the public hearing.

Receiving no public comments on the Supplemental Local Appropriation and the FY23
Budget Amendment, Mayor Fawbush closed the public hearing and asked if council had any
comments.

There were not comments from council.

Upon a motion by Councilman Mays, seconded by Councilman Caruso, and passed by roll
call vote: YES — Mays, Fultz, Caruso and Fawbush, NO — None, ABSENT — Davis, ABSTAIN —
None, council moved to approve a Supplemental Local Appropriation of $23,583 from General
Fund City Appropriations to Norton City Schools and a FY23 Budget Amendment in the amount
of $1,499,180, of which $23,583 is local appropriations and $1,475,597 is from additional state
revenues, as stated above.



Next on the agenda was a Ballad Health update provided by Shannon Showalter, Vice
President and Chief Executive Officer Ballad Health Operations in Lee, Wise and Dickenson
Counties.

Via a PowerPoint presentation, Mr. Showalter discussed ongoing Ballad Health efforts in the
Appalachian Highlands by re-imagining rural healthcare with a community focus.

Mr. Showalter said we really believe Ballad Health is becoming a national model for
improving rural health.

He said Ballad Health has 21 hospitals, 13,000 team members, $2.2 billion in annual revenue
and covers a population of over a million with five hospitals in Southwest Virginia. He explained
that Ballad Health has changed from three to two regions through leadership consolidation and
improved expand of control. He then updated council on the Ballad Health leadership team.

Noting that nationwide 136 rural hospitals have closed since 2010, Mr. Showalter said Ballad
Health’s goal has been for every community in the region that was served by a hospital prior to
the merger that created Ballad Health to continue to be served by a hospital. He explained ways
in which Ballad Health is working on providing quality health care with a focus on safety.

The CEO said Ballad Health continues to provide quality healthcare while re-imagining rural
healthcare by transitioning to focus on community access to care. Ballad Health is doing this by
investing in regional consolidation of services, shifting from an inpatient to an outpatient model
of care, providing access to a system-wide trauma network, increasing investment and utilization
to telehealth, working to educate and develop the future workforce, and transitioning to more
efficient cost-of-care models.

He provided council with an overview of what is happening at Norton Community Hospital,
Lonesome Pine Hospital, Mountain View Regional Hospital, Dickenson Community Hospital,
Lee County Community Hospital and Niswonger Children’s Network. He told council that in
October 2022 Ballad Health’s Niswonger Children’s Network opened a new pediatric emergency
department at Indian Path Community Hospital. He also advised that Ballad plans to transition
all services out of Mountain View in April 2023 with the 10-bed Skilled Nursing Program at
Mountain View being moved to Norton Community Hospital.

Ballad Health workforce challenges discussed by Mr. Showalter included registered nurse,
environmental services and physician labor shortages as well as increasing labor costs. He said
Ballad Health is addressing these issues through a total $120 million investment in wages, as
well as offering special bonuses and recruitment incentives.

He announced that in two weeks there will be a ribbon-cutting ceremony for the Family
Medicine Residency Program, which is being re-located from the Ballad Health building on
Wharton Lane to the Norton Community Hospital campus.

Mr. Showalter also noted that the Norton Community Hospital emergency department is
seeing an increase in violence and he appreciates the support of local law enforcement during
these situations. He said Ballad Health is looking at ways to address this security issue.

He asked if council member had any questions.

Councilman Caruso asked if Ballad Health is tracking the incidents of violence in the
emergency department, if those incidents are being caused by Norton/Wise County residents or
homeless/transient individuals, and if that information is available. He said he thought this
information would be beneficial to aid council and other police and social services agencies in
how to best address this issue.

Mr. Showalter said he would have to look into this, adding that the incidents mostly involve
individuals with mental and drug-related behavioral health issues.

A discussion followed about viable alternative plans for Mountain View Regional Hospital if
plans for a College of Health Sciences Education Center at that facility fall through.



He said he wants to fully explore the College of Health Sciences Education Center concept
before exploring other alternatives for the facility.

Councilman Caruso asked if there is a possibility for Ballad Health to partner with the
Veterans Administration and make the Mountain View Regional Hospital facility a long-term
care VA facility.

Mr. Showalter said Mr. Caruso’s suggestion would be a great option that would have to be
investigated.

Councilman Caruso shared that the number one complaint he hears from residents concerning
Ballad Health is the long emergency room wait times.

The CEO acknowledged that Ballad Health is aware of this issue and explained that this will
continue until there are enough nurses and staff. He also said half of the people that come to the
emergency department do not need to be there.

Discussion followed about how to and what is being done to attract nurses and physicians to
practice here and the capture rate of nurses going through area nursing programs.

Mr. Showalter noted that Mr. Ramey and other area leaders have helped show physician
candidates the area and the recreational opportunities the area provides. He said the capture rate
of nurses going through area nursing programs is about 20 percent locally, noting that many
nurses leave for money. He explained that nurses are traveling because they can make so much
money traveling. He said Ballad Health was paying $180 per hour to traveling nurses, but Ballad
Health has started cutting back on traveling nurse wage rates and the number of traveling nurses.

Pointing out that Norton Community Hospital is licensed for 175 beds, but only 20-30 beds
are occupied daily, Councilman Fultz asked if that is due to lack of patients or lack of staff.

Mr. Showalter confirmed that this is due to lack of staff.

After addressing additional questions from council, Mr. Showalter said inflation costs are also
beginning to impact Ballad Health’s financial margin.

The CEO thanked council for the opportunity to provide council with a Ballad Health update
and for their support.

The city manager provided council with an update on recommended amendments to the City
of Norton Charter.

In June 2022, Mr. Ramey brought before council a list of proposed changes to the city charter
and following review by council and City Attorney Bradshaw a Resolution Recommending
Revisions to the City of Norton Charter was completed and included in council packets.

After the resolution containing the charter changes was adopted by council on June 21, 2022,
Mr. Ramey sent the resolution to Delegate Terry Kilgore’s office and the city resolution with
charter changes was then forwarded to the Division of Legislative Services. He said he received
a call about a week and a half ago from Delegate Kilgore’s office indicating that the
Commonwealth had two requests. One request was for the submission of a redline charter
showing before and after changes, and the other request was for a public hearing to be held on
the charter amendments.

The city manager requested council authorization to advertise the public hearing to solicit
public input on the suggested charter amendments and to potentially place the public hearing on
the charter amendment on the November 15, 2022, council agenda. He presented council
members with a draft of the public hearing advertisement and noted that no new changes are
being proposed at this time, but council is allowing the community to have an opportunity to
comment on the recommended revisions.

The consensus of council was to authorize the city manager to advertise a public hearing on
the adopted Resolution Recommending Revisions to the City of Norton Charter.



In packets for council consideration was a transfer to Norton City Schools dated August 26,
2022, in the amount of $350,000 to cover August 2022 payroll expenditures.

Upon a motion by Councilman Caruso, seconded by Councilman Mays, and passed by the
following roll call vote: YES — Mays, Fultz, Caruso and Fawbush, NO — None, ABSENT —
Davis, ABSTAIN — None, council moved to confirm the transfer to Norton City Schools, as
stated above.

At this time, Mr. Ramey said Councilwoman Davis had requested to join the council meeting
remotely by phone.

The city manager distributed a copy of the 2014 city resolution which allows council
members to participate remotely through electronic communication means in council meetings
during certain qualifying events, such as emergencies, personal matters, certain disabilities, and
distance from the meeting location. He advised that the Virginia General Assembly allowed the
potential for electronic communication participation only if localities adopted a policy to enact
remote participation. Mr. Ramey said Section 2.2-3708.3 of the Code of Virginia became
effective September 1** of this year and stipulates the current language and guidelines for remote
meeting participation through electronic communications.

He explained what had to be done before Councilwoman Davis was allowed to participate and
noted that she had met the guideline qualifications. He explained that Councilwoman Davis was
away and had not appeared remotely more than twice per calendar year. He said the next step
was for council to approve her remote participation in the council meeting.

Mayor Fawbush asked if the consensus of council was to allow Councilwoman Davis to
participate remotely in the council meeting.

The consensus of council was to allow Ms. Davis to participate in the council meeting
remotely by phone.

Ms. Davis was called, and Mayor Fawbush requested that the record show that Councilwoman
Davis had joined the council meeting.

Upon a motion by Councilman Mays, seconded by Councilman Fultz, and passed by
unanimous roll call vote, council moved to go into closed meeting to discuss Personnel as per
Section 2.2-3711 (A) (1) as amended.

Mayor Fawbush declared council in closed meeting.

Upon a motion by Councilman Fultz, seconded by Councilman Mays, and passed by
unanimous roll call vote, council moved to go back into open meeting.
Mayor Fawbush declared council back in open meeting.

Mr. Ramey polled each member of council as to the Certification of Closed Meeting with
each answering yes. The city manager then read A Resolution of the Certification of Closed
Meeting.

Upon a motion by Councilman Caruso, seconded by Councilman Fultz, and passed by
unanimous vote, council moved to adopt A Resolution of the Certification of Closed Meeting.
(Insert)

Councilwoman Davis requested to end her remote participation in the council meeting.

In comments from the city manager:



Mr. Ramey said the bids for the Multi-use Trail Project were opened on Thursday, October
27, with only one bidder submitting a bid that was nearly three times the engineer’s estimate. A
plan to rebid will be developed following discussion with the Virginia Department of
Transportation, and hopefully the rebid can be done in December.

The city manager informed council that the Regional Legislative Reception has been
scheduled for 6 p.m., January 31, 2023, at the Library of Virginia in Richmond, Virginia. He
distributed a handout on the reception and asked council members to let him know as soon as
possible if they plan to attend so hotel reservations can be made.

He said the latest edition of the Virginia Business Magazine included an article on the city’s
use of a Designated Outdoor Refreshment Area (DORA) for two recent events.

Mr. Ramey reminded council a tax sale for two city properties is scheduled for 11 a.m.,
November 3 in council chambers.

He advised the 2022 Fall Paving is almost completed and city administration is pleased with
the work thus far. Some areas needing work (the entrance to Industrial Drive, a part of Trent
Street and Park Avenue in front of Wells Fargo where waterline repair work was done) were also
milled and paved. He said he hopes all of Park Avenue will be paved in 12-18 months resulting
in a cleaner appearance.

The city manager advised that following review and consultation with downtown businesses
this year’s city Christmas tree will be located in the city parking lot between the chamber of
commerce and Doughmakers.

Mr. Ramey provided copies of the latest monthly financial statement for council review.

He reminded council members that a council workshop is scheduled for 5 p.m., Monday,
November 14, in council chambers.



